PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

FEBRUARY 9, 2021

The Planning and Zoning Commission of the City of McKinney, Texas met in regular session in the Council Chambers, 222 N. Tennessee Street, McKinney, Texas, on Tuesday, February 9, 2021 at 6:00 p.m.

City Council Present: Charlie Philips and Rick Franklin

Commission Members Present: Chairman Bill Cox, Vice-Chairman Brian Mantzey,
Hamilton Doak, Deanna Kuykendall, Cam McCall, Scott Woodruff – Alternate, and
Charles Wattley - Alternate

Commission Members absent: Christopher Haeckler and Bry Taylor

Staff Present: Director of Planning Jennifer Arnold; Planning Managers Aaron Bloxham and Caitlyn Strickland; Planner IIs Kaitlin Gibbon and Danielle Mathews; Planner Joseph Moss; and Administrative Assistant Terri Ramey

There were approximately 35 guests present.

Chairman Cox called the meeting to order at 6:10 p.m. after determining a quorum was present.

Chairman Cox called for public comments on non-public hearing agenda items.

There were none.

Chairman Cox called for consideration of the Consent Item.

The Commission unanimously approved the motion by Commission Member Doak, seconded by Commission Member McCall, to approve the following Consent item, with a vote of 7-0-0.

21-0129 Minutes of the Planning and Zoning Commission Regular Meeting of January 26, 2021.

END OF CONSENT AGENDA

Chairman Cox called for consideration of the plat consideration under Texas Local Government code Chapter 212.

21-0002CVP Consider/Discuss/Act on a Conveyance Plat for Lots 1R3 and 13, Block B of the Wilson Creek Crossing Addition, Located Approximately 200 Feet West of Lake Forest Drive and Approximately 275 Feet South of U.S. Highway 380 (University Drive). Mr. Joe Moss, Planner for the City of McKinney, explained the proposed conveyance plat as conditioned in the Staff Report. He stated that Staff was recommending approval as conditioned in the Staff Report and offered to answer questions. There were none. On a motion by Vice-Chairman Mantzey, seconded by Alternate Commission Member Woodruff, the Commission unanimously voted to approve the request as recommended by Staff, with a vote of 7-0-0.

21-0005PF Consider/Discuss/Act on a Preliminary-Final Plat for the North Creek Phases 1 and 2 Addition, Located on the Southeast Corner of County Road 123 and North Custer Road. Ms. Danielle Mathews, Planner II for the City of McKinney, explained the proposed preliminary-final plat request. She stated that Staff is recommending approval as conditioned in the Staff Report and offered to answer questions. There were none. On a motion by Commission Member Kuykendall, seconded by Vice-Chairman Mantzey, the Commission unanimously voted to approve the request as recommended by Staff, with a vote of 7-0-0.

END OF PLAT CONSIDERATION UNDER TEXAS LOCAL GOVERNMENT CODE CHAPTER 212

Chairman Cox continued the meeting with the Regular Agenda Items and Public Hearings on the agenda.

20-0090Z Conduct a Public Hearing to Consider/Discuss/Act on a Request to Rezone the Subject Property from "RS-60" - Single Family Residence District to "C2" - Local Commercial District, Located at 800 South Chestnut Street. (WITHDRAWN BY APPLICANT) Mr. Joe Moss, Planner for the City of McKinney, stated that Staff recommends that the public hearing be closed due to the request being withdrawn by the applicant. He offered to answer questions. There were none. Chairman Cox opened the public hearing and called for comments. There being none, on a motion by Vice-Chairman Mantzey, seconded the Alternate Commission Member Wattley, the Commission unanimously voted to close the public hearing as recommended by Staff, with a vote of 7-0-0.

20-0060SP Conduct a Public Hearing to Consider/Discuss/Act on a Variance to a Site Plan for a Car Wash (Sparky's Express Wash), Located Approximately 500 Feet East of State Highway 5 (McDonald Street) and on the North Side of U.S. Highway 380 (University Drive). (REQUEST TO BE TABLED) Ms. Kaitlin Gibbon, Planner II for the City of McKinney, stated that Staff was recommending that the public hearing be closed and the request tabled indefinitely. She explained that the consideration of a variance by the Planning and Zoning Commission was no longer necessary and that the site plan was able to be approved at the Staff Chairman Cox opened the public hearing and called for level. comments. There being none, on a motion by Commission Member Doak, seconded by Commission Member McCall, the Commission unanimously voted to close the public hearing and table the request indefinitely as recommended by Staff, with a vote of 7-0-0.

20-0013M

Conduct a Public Hearing to Consider/Discuss/Act on a Request by the City of McKinney to Amend Chapter 146 (Zoning Regulations) Sections 146-130 (Vehicle Parking), 146-131 (Off-street loading) of the Code of Ordinances. (REQUEST TO BE TABLED) Mr. Aaron Bloxham, Planning Manager for the City of McKinney, stated that Staff recommends that the public hearing be continued and the item tabled to the February 23, 2021 meeting. Chairman Cox opened the public hearing and called for comments. There being none, on a motion by Commission Member Kuykendall, seconded by Alternate Commission Member Woodruff, the Commission unanimously voted to continue the public hearing and table the item to the February 23, 2021 Planning and Zoning Commission meeting as recommended by Staff, with a vote of 7-0-0.

20-0026SP3 Conduct a Public Hearing to Consider/Discuss/Act on a Variance to a Site Plan for a Multi-Family Development (Collin Square), Located on the Southwest Corner of Bloomdale Road and U.S. Highway 75. Ms. Kaitlin Gibbon, Planner II for the City of McKinney, explained the proposed site plan. She stated that site plans could typically be approved by Staff;

however, the application was requesting deviations to the required buildto lines and building zones of the governing Planned Development District (PD). Ms. Gibbon explained the deviations and stated that Staff recommended approval of the site plan with these deviations. She offered to answer questions. Vice-Chairman Mantzey asked if Staff felt the proposed deviations would keep the integrity of the original Planned Development District. Ms. Gibbon said yes and that they were still trying to keep the urban intent. Vice-Chairman Mantzey expressed concerns with a possible reduction in future commercial development. Ms. Gibbon explained that the buildings fronting Bloomdale Road and U.S. Highway 75 are required to have mix-ed uses in this zoning. She stated that this was a small portion of the overall tract. Alternate Commission Member Woodruff expressed concerns about having enough remaining land for commercial development to the east of the subject property. Jennifer Arnold, Director of Planning for the City of McKinney, explained that tract 5 has approximately 4 ½ acres and tract 6 has approximately 3 ½ acres as shown on the concept plan. She explained why the applicant was asking for the deviations. Ms. Arnold stated that they would meet the requirements per the zoning on the property. Vicechairman Mantzey stated that he respected Alternate Commission Member Woodruff's long-term concerns of this area. Mr. John Allums, Capstar Real Estate Advisors, 14881 Quorum Drive, Dallas, TX, concurred with the Staff Report and offered to answer questions. There were none. Chairman Cox opened the public hearing and called for comments. There being none, on a motion by Vice-Chairman Mantzey, seconded by Commission Member Doak, the Commission unanimously voted to close the public hearing, with a vote of 7-0-0. Vice-Chairman Mantzey stated that if it holds to the original plan as Staff stated then he did not have an issue with the request. He expressed development concerns for leftover tracts of land. Commission Member Kuykendall wanted to clarify that Staff did not have concerns with the proposed request. Ms. Arnold stated that the Commission's concerns were valid. She stated that if this were a zoning or rezoning request then Staff would be considering these issues. Ms. Arnold stated that the site plan conforms to the existing zoning on the property. On a motion by Vice-Chairman Mantzey, seconded by Alternate Commission Member Wattley, the Commission unanimously voted to approve the proposed site plan as recommended by Staff, with a vote of 7-0-0.

20-0141Z2 Conduct a Public Hearing to Consider/Discuss/Act on a Request to Rezone the Subject Property from "RG-25" - General Residence District and "C" - Planned Center District to "PD" - Planned Development District to Allow for Multi-Family Residential Uses and to Modify the Development Standards. Mr. Joe Moss, Planner for the City of McKinney, stated that Staff recommends that the public hearing be closed and the item tabled indefinitely per the applicant's request. Chairman Cox opened the public hearing and called for comments. There being none, on a motion by Commission Member Kuykendall, seconded by Vice-Chairman Mantzey, the Commission unanimously approved the motion to close the public hearing and table the item indefinitely per Staff's recommendation, with a vote of 7-0-0.

Vice-Chairman Mantzey stepped down on the following two agenda items due to a possible conflict of interest.

21-005Z Conduct a Public Hearing to Consider/Discuss/Act on a Request to Rezone the Subject Property from "PD" - Planned Development District, "AG" - Agricultural District, and "CC" - Corridor Commercial Overlay District to "C2" - Local Commercial District and "CC" - Corridor Commercial Overlay District, Located on the Southeast Corner of U.S. Highway 380 (University Drive) and Meadow Ranch Road. Mr. Joe Moss, Planner for the City of McKinney, explained the proposed rezoning request. He stated that since the creation of the packet that Staff received four letters of support and ten letters of opposition which copies were distributed to the Commission prior to this meeting. Mr. Moss stated that given the proximity to U.S. Highway 380

(University Drive) that Staff recommends approval of the proposed rezoning request and offered to answer questions. There were none. Mr. Martin Sanchez, Sanchez and Associations, 2000 N. McDonald Street, McKinney, TX, gave a presentation and explained the proposed rezoning request. He offered to answer questions. There were none at this time. Chairman Cox opened the public hearing and called for comments. The following eight residents spoke in opposition to the request. They expressed concerns regarding how the proposed rezoning would affect the quality of life to the large lot development located behind the subject property, no sewer systems to support commercial development, Meadow Ranch Road being a substandard road that would not support additional traffic, commercial development should be located at major intersections, increased noises, additional foot traffic, safety concerns, decrease in property value, set precedent, previous requests on this property, moving the wall near the Meadow Ranch entrance affecting the aesthetics of the neighborhood, the tree line near the Meadow Ranch entrance, deceitful property purchase, and no discussion with the surrounding property owners regarding the development plans.

- Mr. Mike Gorman, 1910 Meadow Ranch Road, McKinney, TX
- Mr. Vincent Gunn, 1911 Meadow Ranch Road, McKinney, TX
- Mr. Chuck Howard, 1810 Meadow Ranch Road, McKinney, TX
- Ms. Juliette Buchanan, 1830 Meadow Ranch Road, McKinney, TX
- Mr. Mark Rutledge, 1830 Meadow Ranch Road, McKinney, TX
- Mr. Mark Schneider, 1800 Meadow Ranch Road, McKinney, TX
- Ms. Barbara Schneider, 1800 Meadow Ranch Road, McKinney, TX
- Dr. Abdul Baker, 1811 Meadow Ranch Road, McKinney, TX

Ms. Melissa Simmons, 4907 Redwood Drive, McKinney, TX, spoke in favor of the request. She worked for the property owner, Mr. Keith Andre, for 31 years. Ms. Simmons stated that they need a larger office, which the proposed rezoning request would allow. She did not feel that the

development of the subject property would negatively affect the surrounding neighborhood. On a motion by Commission Member Doak, seconded by Alternate Commission Member Wattley, the Commission closed the public hearing, with a vote of 6-0-1. Commission Member Doak stated that the subject property was zoned for residential and does not front U.S. Highway 380 (University Drive). He stated that he was struggling with the request. Mr. Martin Sanchez stated that the property in front of the subject property was already zoned for commercial office. He stated that the adjacent veterinarian property was zoned C Planned Center District, which was the most intensive commercial zoning in McKinney. Mr. Sanchez stated that adjacent property was zoned Light Industrial District. He talked about needing the subject property for the deep to allow for development. Mr. Sanchez stated that in 2018 they sent mailers requesting responses from the adjacent property owners; however, were unsuccessful in receiving replies. He discussed the previous plans for the property. Mr. Sanchez stated that under "AG" - Agricultural District, they would be allowed the develop office uses by right; however, do not have development standards to guide the development. Commission Member Doak wanted to clarify that they would be helping the adjacent neighborhood with the proposed rezoning request by adding development standards. Mr. Sanchez said yes. Commission Member Kuykendall asked if they had tried to reach out to the adjacent property owners regarding this request. Mr. Sanchez stated that they sent mailers in 2018 to the 17 property owners on Meadow Ranch Road; however, they did not contact them for this request. He stated that in 2018 they did not respond to their mailers. Commission Member Kuykendall asked Staff to go over the directives given at the City Council meeting for the previous request. Mr. Moss stated that the outcome was for the applicant to meet with the adjacent property owners to come up with a winwin solution. He stated that Staff had not seen any additional activity on the request until now. Mr. Moss stated that the proposed rezoning request was different than the previous rezoning request. Commission Member

Kuykendall asked Staff if they had taken into consideration the concerns mentioned by the adjacent residents. Mr. Moss stated that "C2" - Local Commercial District zoning in close proximity to residential uses. He stated that the City has regulations for commercial uses that abut residential uses that must be met. Alternate Commissioner Woodruff asked about the zoning on the neighboring veterinary clinic. Mr. Moss stated that it was a PD based on the "C" Planned Center district which a legacy district no longer available to zone to. Ms. Arnold stated that the "C" Planned Center district is equivalent to the "C3" Regional Commercial district in the current zoning districts. Alternate Commission Member Woodruff asked about future plans for Meadow Ranch Road. Mr. Moss stated that it was a gated fire access from the adjacent development. He stated that Meadow Ranch Road was not on the Thoroughfare Plan. Mr. Moss stated that the Engineering Staff reviews site plans for commercial development to determine if the existing infrastructure was adequate for what was being proposed. Ms. Arnold stated that signage would be installed at the entrance of Meadow Ranch stating that it was not a through street. Alternate Commission Member Wattley asked why the applicant did not want to engage with the Meadow Ranch property owners at this time. He also expressed concerns about additional traffic on Meadow Ranch Road. Mr. Sanchez stated that he goes to lengths to find win-win solutions to design issues and was willing to go back to discuss the development plans with the adjacent property owners. He stated that technically there was not a homeowner's association (HOA) for the Meadow Ranch development according to the document he received from the State of Texas. Mr. Sanchez briefly discussed that screening walls would need to be installed at the back on the properties once they develop and the current walls removed. He stated that they could add landscaping to basically create an entrance portal to the subdivision. Mr. Sanchez stated that most of U.S. Highway 380 (University Drive) had commercial development along it. He stated that they were aware that the current properties had septic systems. Mr. Sanchez stated that a sewer line had been designs for these properties some time ago to connect to the subdivision to the south and was willing to allow the Meadow Ranch property owners to connect to it. He discussed the conceptual development plans for the property. Alternate Commission Member Woodruff asked if they had an intended land use for the site. Mr. Sanchez stated that there were conceptual plans for an office development. Alternate Commission Member Woodruff asked if they have the right to do office under the current zoning, why rezone the property or just rezone the rear property. Mr. Sanchez stated the rezone was to clarify development standards. Commission Member Kuykendall expressed concerns about other uses allowed under "C2" – Local Commercial District that would ultimately be developed if the rezoning request were approved. She stated that the intent discussed at the meeting was not necessarily what would be developed on the property. Mr. Moss mentioned some of those allowable uses. He stated that there was not layout tied down to the proposed rezoning request. Commission Member McCall asked if the "C2" – Local Commercial District would allow more intense uses compared to the existing commercial properties. Mr. Moss stated that the surrounding commercial properties do not have layouts tied down to their zonings. Commissioner McCall asked about the intensity of the proposed zoning in comparison to the neighboring zonings. He stated that the proposed rezoning request was less intense than the zoning on the veterinary clinic property and the industrial zoning to the east of the subject property. Alternate Commission Member Woodruff asked if it would be possible to add language regarding adding the screening walls near the entrance of the Meadow Ranch development. Ms. Arnold stated that Staff would need to work with the applicant on the language to do something like this, especially since they were talking about an area not included in the rezoning request. Commission Member Doak questioned why the applicant was making the proposed rezoning request if they have the right now to do what they want to do. He stated that something just did not seem right to Alternate Commission Member Woodruff stated that he felt the

proposed rezoning request was appropriate. He stated that U.S. Highway 380 (University Drive) was a commercial corridor. Alternate Commission Member Wattley stated that he would feel better if they considered tabling the request to go back to speak with the Meadow Ranch property owners. Commission Member Kuykendall stated that she would support tabling the request. She stated that she still had a lot of questions and did not feel that currently she could support the request. Commission Member McCall stated that he felt they would development something better than was currently on the property. He asked questioned if they could build what they want on the property now, then why they were requesting to rezone the property. Commission Member McCall concurred with the suggestion to table the request. Chairman Cox stated that he felt the proposed rezoning request was appropriate. He stated that he supported the applicant's request and Staff's recommendation for approval. Commission Member Doak stated that he didn't disagree that U.S. Highway 380 (University Drive) was a commercial corridor and this could make a good commercial property. He stated that he was struggling that they had come before the Commission four times requesting to rezone the property. Commission Member Doak stated that something did not smell right with this request. He expressed concerns on what could be built if the proposed rezoning request were approved. Commission Member Doak stated that in reality the zoning would allow other uses than what Mr. Sanchez discussed. Chairman Cox stated that they would be tying down some guidelines with the proposed development standards. Commission Member McCall stated that he was in support of the request until Mr. Sanchez talked about possible other developments that could be built on the property, then he was no longer in support of the request. Commission Member Doak made a motion to deny the proposed rezoning request; however, then withdrew the motion. Alternate Commission Member Woodruff asked about having Mr. Sanchez discuss the proposed plans for the property with the Meadow Ranch residents. Commission Member Doak stated that since this was the fourth

rezoning request for this property that he felt that ever effort had been made by both sides. Alternate Commission Member Woodruff stated that there were new homeowners, U.S. Highway 380 (University Drive) had grown since the last request, and the proposed rezoning request had changed from the previous request. He stated that he would like to see them bridge the gap. Chairman Cox questioned how much engagement had taken place with the Meadow Ranch property owners and the applicant. Commission Member Kuykendall stated that she was in favor of tabling the request as long as the discussion with the Meadow Ranch property owners and the applicant actually takes place. Ms. Arnold asked Mr. Sanchez his preference on tabling the request. Mr. Sanchez requested that the item be tabled to the next Planning and Zoning Commission meeting. He stated that he was willing to meet and talk with the Meadow Ranch residents. On a motion by Commission Member Doak, seconded by Commission Member Kuykendall, the Commission voted to reopen the public hearing, with a vote of 6-0-1. Vice-Chairman Mantzey abstained. On a motion by Alternate Commission Member Woodruff, seconded by Alternate Commission Member Wattley, the Commission voted to continue the public hearing and table the request to the February 23, 2021 Planning and Zoning Commission meeting, with a vote of 6-0-1. Vice-Chairman Mantzey abstained.

20-0010SUP Conduct a Public Hearing to Consider/Discuss/Act on a Specific Use Permit Request to Allow for a Self-Storage Facility (Virginia Self Storage), Located on the North Side of Virginia Parkway and Approximately 515 Feet West of Jordan Road. Mr. Joe Moss, Planner for the City of McKinney, explained the proposed rezoning request. He stated that Staff recommends approval of the request with the special ordinance provisions listed in the Staff Report and offered to answer questions. Commission Member McCall asked if the property was located in the 100-year flood plain. Mr. Moss stated that he believed there was some flood plain along the edge of the property. He stated that Engineering Staff had reviewed the request and stated that it would conform to their requirements. Mr. Jon

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MINUTES TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 9, 2021

PAGE 12

David Cross, Cross Engineering Consultants, 1720 W. Virginia Parkway,

McKinney, TX, stated that they had looked at different uses for the building

over the years. He stated that this would be a good fit to the neighboring

school and the community. Mr. Cross offered to answer questions.

Alternate Commission Member Woodruff wanted to verify that they plan

for the building to aesthetically align with the neighboring school's

architecture. Mr. Cross said yes. Chairman Cox opened the public hearing

and called for comments. There being none, on a motion by Commission

Member McCall, seconded by Commission Member Doak, the

Commission voted to close the public hearing and recommend approval of

the request per Staff's recommendations, with a vote of 6-0-1. Vice-

Chairman Mantzey abstained. Chairman Cox stated that the

recommendation of the Planning and Zoning Commission will be

forwarded to the City Council meeting on March 2, 2021.

Vice-Chairman Mantzey returned to the meeting.

END OF THE REGULAR AGENDA ITEMS AND PUBLIC HEARINGS

Ms. Jennifer Arnold, Director of Planning for the City of McKinney, introduced Ms.

Caitlyn Strickland, Planning Manager for the City of McKinney.

On a motion by Commission Member McCall, seconded by Alternate Commission

Member Woodruff, the Commission unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting, with a

vote of 7-0-0. There being no further business, Chairman Cox declared the meeting

adjourned at 8:15 p.m.

BILL COX Chairman